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Office of the Select Board 

Town of Orange, New Hampshire  

Minutes of January 25, 2022 

Select Board meeting and Public Hearing on the 2022 Budget 
 

 

Present:  

 Select Board: Dorothy Heinrichs, Chair; Aaron Allen. Tamara Fairbank was unable to 

attend. 

 Budget Committee: Bob Proulx, David Stacy, and Louis Shelzi 

 Minute taker: Sandi Pierson 

 Others: Scott Sanborn, Judith Lindahl, Anita Garland, Gulley Dunlap 

 
 

Select Board meeting opened at 6:00 p.m. Attendance taken by the secretary. 

 

Minutes: The minutes of January 11 and 18, 2022 were approved as submitted. 

 

Abatement: The Board received a 2021 property tax abatement application from Aaron 

Allen/127 New Colony Road/Map 3, Lot 31. This will be forwarded to Avitar for their review 

and recommendation. 

 

Road maintenance contract: The Board and Scott concurred to a December 31, 2022 expiration 

date for Richard Remacle’s road maintenance contract renewal, which was established at an 

earlier meeting. (The contract presented was dated December 31, 2023.) Scott will have Richard 

sign off on the change. 

 

Town Meeting:  

 The question of whether to have police presence at town meeting was discussed. After 

discussion, Dorothy motioned for Aaron to check with Canaan Police Chief Frank to see 

if an officer would be available for the first hour of town meeting. Aaron seconded. 

Motion passed unanimously in favor. 

 Sandi will draft a letter of appreciation to Butler Bus Service for again providing 

transportation on town meeting day at no cost to the town. Dorothy motioned to pay the 

driver a $50 courtesy stipend. Aaron seconded. Motion passed unanimously in favor. 

 

Other: n/a 

 

Other Select Board business: n/a 

 

Secretary’s report:  

 Sandi will contact Avitar to see when they are doing the measure and list phase of the 

revaluation.  

 

Reports of other Boards and Committees: 
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 Anita reported that the tree work at Tug Mountain Cemetery was complete. She thanked 

Donna Makarewicz and Chris Hausfeld for volunteering with her and Gulley Dunlap.  

 

Public comment: n/a 

 

Bills and vouchers were reviewed and signed. 

 

 

 

Budget Public Hearing opened at 7 p.m. 
 

Informational packets: Handouts were available prepared by Bob Proulx which included a draft 

of the MS-7 and a packet of general budget information. 

 

Public hearing opened at 7 p.m. Dave Stacy read through the recommended line item 

appropriations and anticipated revenue. The Select Board and Budget Committee unanimously 

concurred on all recommendations.  Two line item appropriations were adjusted, salaries and 

conservation, which are explained below. All other categories remained the same. The discussion 

on how these appropriations were derived at are in the January 11-18 minutes.  

 

Salaries: Judith Lindahl spoke on the duties and hours that some of the officer’s work and asked 

the Budget Committee and Select Board to recommend the following increases over the 

recommendations of the Salary Study Committee. She emphasized that though she was a 

member of the Salary Study Committee, the recommendations are from her personally. 

 

Office Present Stipend Salary Committee 

Recommendation 

New 

Recommendation 

Select Board $2,000 $2,570 $3,000 

Treasurer $1,800 $2,500 $3,000 

Town Clerk $1,800 $2,300 $2,800 

Tax Collector $1,900 $2,540 $3,000 

 

 

After discussion, the Select Board and Budget Committee concurred. This brought the salary 

recommended increases from $3,610 to $6,340.  After discussion, the Budget Committee and 

Select Board concurred to bring the road agent’s salary to $25.00 an hour, a $4.70 increase over 

the Salary Study Committee’s recommendation. This will come out of the highway budget thus 

will not affect the budget total. 

 

Conservation Commission: Aaron Allen, Chair of the Conservation Commission, requested the 

conservation line item be increased from $300 to $500 in anticipation of the Commission hosting 

more community programs. The Select Board and Budget Committee concurred. 

 

Capital Reserves: Dave Stacy asked if they would consider appropriating $3,500 to the Land and 

Conservation Capital Reserve Fund to eventually be used to construct a parking area above the 

Town House. Bob Proulx felt that more study and research should be done for such a project and 
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given how much they are already putting into the capital reserves, a project like that should wait. 

Scott Sanborn agreed noting that the recommended capital reserves deposits were already at 

$42,000. No vote was taken. 

 

No other changes were made and there were no other requests for adjustments. 

 

The attached MS-737 shows the recommended appropriations what will be voted on at town 

meeting day. 

 

Meeting adjourned at 7:55 

 

 
 

_________________________      _______________________      ________________________ 

Dorothy Behlen Heinrichs          Tamara Fairbank                       Aaron Allen 
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